 Low Income Oversight Board (LIOB or Board) Draft Meeting Minutes

San Francisco, CA
January 21, 2009
LIOB Board Members Present:
Ortensia Lopez, Commissioner Dian M. Grueneich, Janine Scancarelli, Jose Atilio Hernandez, Dave Stephenson, Faith Bautista, Jason Wimbley, Michael Williams and Richard Hobbs (via conference)

California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) Staff:
Kelly Hymes, Sarita Sarvate, Administrative Law Judge (ALJ) Kimberly Kim,  Dan Olson, Johanna Sevier, Megha Lakhchaura, Sarv Randhawa, Sean Wilson,  Benjamin Schein, Alik Lee, Karen Watts-Zahga, and Zaida Amaya
Public Present:
Mary O’Drain, Frances Thompson, Sally Romero, Larry Rackley, Linda Fontes, Hellen Palehner, Tina Nguyen, Virginia Madrid-Salazar, Elise Kleiber, Gregg Lawless, Mary Jane Jauco, Joshua Arce, Marcie Evans, Susan Brown, Selena Huang, Karen Notsund, James Hudges, Yvette Vazquez, Joy Yamagata, Kelenia Olsen, Louise Perez, Wendy Hermes, Michael Boyd, Jack Parkhill, Ana Montes, Taure O’Lariss, Charlotte King, Richard Genece, Jeannie Harrell, John Fasana, Samuel Kang, Julia Marquez, Jodie Barnes, Contessa Bunn, Stan Greschner, Tim Sears
Teleconference Participants: 
Richard Shaw, Alex Sotomayor, inaudible
Meeting Called to Order by Madame Chair Lopez at 10:05 a.m.
Item 1:  Welcome and Introductions— Ortensia Lopez, LIOB Chair & Dian M. Grueneich, Commissioner, California Public Utilities Commission (Standing Item)
· Introduction of  Current Board Members

· Introduction of Attendees

Madam Chair Lopez welcomed all Board Members, staff, and members of the public to the LIOB meeting.  Ms. Hymes, the advisor to Commissioner Grueneich on Low Income issues, introduced Administrative Law Judge (ALJ) Kimberly Kim, the newly assigned ALJ for the Commission’s low income proceedings and Mr. Benjamin Schein from the Communications Division, the lead staff member for the LifeLine Telephone Program.  Ms. Hymes encouraged the board to contact ALJ Kim or Mr. Schein if they have any questions.
Madam Chair Lopez announced that lunch would be rescheduled to12:30-1:30 and that agenda item #8 would be discussed immediately following lunch.
Item 2: Public Comments — Facilitated by Board Chair (Informational Item)
Mr. Samuel Kang from the Greenlining Institute expressed concern over the Southern California Edison (SCE) 2009 General Rate Case.  He announced that Greenlining sent a letter to the Commission, with carbon copies the members of the LIOB, expressing concern about the potential jeopardy to the CARE program.  Mr. Kang noted that due to the recession, the SCE service territory is witnessing unemployment rates that exceed the state average which has in turn will most likely lead to an increase in the CARE eligible population. Mr. Kang urged the Board not to let any rate increases go forward, until and unless CARE has been re-examined and some emergency outreach measures are put into place.
Board Member Hernandez recommended that the Commission look at self-sufficiency standards, which take into consideration parameters like housing, health insurance and other essentials.  He agreed with the principles of the Greenlining letter.
Commissioner Grueneich asked if the income guidelines for CARE were under the Commission’s discretion to which Ms. Sarvate responded in affirmative.  Ms. Hymes added that staff would analyze the current eligibility criteria and recommend whether the current level should be maintained and would also explore other methods of determining eligibility.

Ms. Sarvate noted that Decision (D.) 08-11-031 directed the utilities to reach 90% of the CARE-eligible customers. If the economic crisis results in an increase in the CARE-eligible population, the utilities should aim to enroll 90% of all eligible including new additions.

Board Member Wimbley inquired how CARE eligible population figures are updated.  Mr. Fasana of SCE responded that estimates are submitted on an annual basis and are developed using census data, statistical methods, and by working with approved vendors (statisticians) using a methodology that the Commission adopted back in the 2000-2001.  Mr. Parkhill, of SCE, added that regardless of the penetration rates, the ultimate goal is to enroll 100% of eligible and interested customers in CARE and the IOU’s will be actively working on a marketing campaign this year to meet the challenge.

Commissioner Grueneich asked the staff to clarify if D.08-11-031 specifies whether the 90% penetration rate was adopted based numbers from a specific time period or on the actual number of households that were deemed to be eligible at the time the decision was adopted.  She added that it is important to clarify the above because as the eligible numbers increase, it is important to determine whether there is adequate funding and whether all necessary aspects of the program are in place.  Commissioner Grueneich also asked the IOUs to summarize to the Board the increases they are witnessing in terms of eligible CARE customers, and the steps they were taking to reach out to these customers.
Board Member Lopez noted that since this issue was not noticed as a voting item on the agenda, the Board could not take action; however, individual Board member contact the Commissioners to convey their position.
Ms. Karen Watts-Zagha, DRA, thanked Greenlining for demanding additional scrutiny on CARE and urged the Board to use the CARE program to mitigate the impacts of the economic crisis.  She reminded the Board that the Commission directed the utilities to provide a monthly report on how people were enrolled and the number of eligible people.  She added that this monthly tracking mechanism is effective mechanism in monitoring utilities efforts to implement the decision.  She encouraged everybody to visit DRA’s low income energy services website, where DRA is tracking related statistics.  http://www.dra.ca.gov/dra
Ms. Hymes added that she has asked the consumer advisory branch (CAB) to collect monthly data on the number of calls and letters the Commission is receiving regarding disconnections.  Ms. Hymes will be sharing this information with the Board when it is available. 

Ana Montes of The Utility Reform Network (TURN) agreed with Greenlining and DRA. She informed the Board that TURN has seen an increase in the number of people calling who were either on the verge of shut-off or had been shut-off.  Ms. Montes also mentioned that SCE has done a good job with its outreach program, but that SCE should also work with smaller Community Based Organizations along with the larger organizations because some smaller organizations are located in communities where low-income people live but are not benefiting from the current outreach program. TURN goes to different communities as part of their outreach efforts to familiarize people about the CARE program.
Ms. Louise Perez of Community Resource Project (CRP) echoed the issues raised by Ana Montes.  Ms. Perez mentioned that CRP has received well over 100,000 hits on their telephone line, showing that the need for help is tremendous. 

Board Member Lopez thanked the public for the comments and the information provided to the Board.
Item 3: Election of New Officers — Facilitated by CPUC Staff (Action Item)

Ms. Sarvate reviewed the LIOB Charter and read section 6.1 explaining the elections and roles of officers.  A full version of the LIOB Charter can be viewed and downloaded at:

http://docs.cpuc.ca.gov/word_pdf/FINAL_RESOLUTION/68984.pdf 

Motion by Commissioner Grueneich: Commissioner Grueneich nominated current Vice-Chair Jason Wimbley as the Chair of the LIOB and Board Member Jose Hernandez as the Vice-Chair of the LIOB.  Madam Chair Lopez called for a vote to appoint Board Member Jason Wimbley as the Chair of the LIOB and Board Member Jose Hernandez as the Vice-Chair of the LIOB, seconded by Board Member Scancarelli.  LIOB members voted each nominee into office unanimously.

The Board took this opportunity to thank Board Member Lopez for her service, leadership and advocacy for the low-income community.
Item 4: Selection of Issues to be addressed by the LIOB in 2009 — Facilitated by Newly Elected Board Chair (Action Item)

Chair Wimbley addressed the Board and shared his vision of the LIOB for the upcoming year.  He elaborated that he would like the Board to examine ways to improve the effectiveness of the LIOB by developing a more strategic focus.  Chair Wimbley proposed that the Board focus on specific areas which would remain as standing items on the agenda to maintain progress during subsequent meetings.  Noting that changes with the low income programs are occurring on a daily basis and the Board needs to look at ways to provide quick relief to those in need of assistance, he expressed the necessity to market low income programs to these individuals.  Chair Wimbley opened the floor to the Board for discussion.  

Ms. Hymes added that one of the concerns expressed by Chair Wimbley and other LIOB members is that sometimes the LIOB meetings are an “information overload”.  She recommended that the Board focuses on 3 or 4 items, so that at the end of the year the Board will see the progress and impact that they have made throughout the year. 
After a detailed discussion the Board narrowed down the list to the following:
http://www.liob.org/docs/Strategic%20Objectives%20LIOB%202009%20%20-%20Draft.doc 
Chair Wimbley concluded by saying that the Board will frequently go back to the list and make adjustments accordingly.

Motion by Chair Wimbley: To adopt and accept the strategic objectives issues identified by the Board for the 2009 calendar year.   Moved by Board Member Scancarelli, seconded by Board Member Stephenson.  Motion passed unanimously. 
Note: Due to duplication of issues and similarities, the list has been reorganized with approval of Chair Jason Wimbley.  Several of the overarching issues are currently inactive until activated by a specific issue and an assigned chair; these issues have been categorized as non-operational subcommittees.  As a result, the LIOB now has five active subcommittees.

http://www.liob.org/docs/Strategic%20Objectives%20LIOB%202009%20(rev)%20Final.doc 

Ms. Hymes announced that Mr. Gene Rodrigues of SCE will be the new utility representative for the LIOB.  The Board welcomed Mr. Rodrigues to the LIOB.

Ms. Sean Wilson of Division of Water & Audits asked the Board to include the water industry, specifically the water low income ratepayer assistance programs and added that when the board should include water in its discussions about collaboration and leveraging.

The Board proceeded to discuss Agenda Item #8 out of sequence

Item 5: Update: Recent and Upcoming CARE/LIEE Activities – Sarita Sarvate, CPUC Energy Division (Standing Item)
Ms. Sarvate provided an overview of the recent and upcoming CARE/LIEE activities.  Ms. Sarvate’s document can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF2CD1.doc 
Item 6: Update: Commission Issues Affecting Low Income Communities (Standing Items)
· Low Income and Clean Energy Legislation —Sarita Sarvate, CPUC Energy Division
Ms. Sarvate requested Board Members Hernandez and Scancarelli to present their views on legislative bills related to low-income issues.
· Recommendations – Board Members Hernandez and Scancarelli

Board Member Scancarelli reported that the primary bill on low-income issues is SB 14, by Senators Simitian, Kehoe, Padilla and Steinberg.  She reported that the relevant provisions of this bill would require CARE income levels be at 200% of the federal poverty guidelines level; require that the focus of low income energy efficiency programs be on multifamily homes; authorize the PUC to increase rates for all customers, including CARE customers; and revise the deadline to reach 33% electricity generation from renewable sources to 2020. 
Board Member Scancarelli suggested that the Board consider whether to weigh in on the bill. She noted that the major issue is whether it should be the role of the Legislature or Commission to set eligibility level noting that the Commission is more flexible and can be more responsive to issues as they arise.  This bill is schedule for hearing before the Senate Energy Committee on February 3, 2009.  Ms. Scancarelli’s report can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/Senate%20Bill%2014%20LIOB%201-21-09.ppt 

Commissioner Grueneich commented that the Commission has not formally considered a position on this bill; thus her comments are strictly on an individual basis and do not reflect the views of the Commission.  She expressed concern over putting the eligibility standards into statutue 200% or requiring that the program reach 100% of eligible households by 2014.
Board Member Hernandez inquired about how the board could take action.  Commissioner Grueneich reminded the Board that the statutory role of the Board is to advise the Commission.  Board Member Scancarelli proposed that the Board express to the Commission the LIOB view that it does not support the proposed revisions to the LIEE and CARE statues and that these changes are not helpful.

Commissioner Grueneich asked whether staff had analyzed the low income issues in SB14.  Ms. Sarvate replied that she would follow up with the appropriate staff in Energy Division and that staff will analyze the bill and forward it to the Commission’s legislative sub committee.
Commissioner Grueneich recommended that staff work with the Commission’s legislative staff on the bill so the Board can take action at the next LIOB meeting.
Chair Wimbley deferred this item to the next meeting. 

Motion by Chair Wimbley: The Board took a formal position of not supporting the proposed changes to the LIEE and CARE statue in SB1.  Also the LIOB will work with the Low Income Energy staff to analyze the bill, offer some sensible solutions for revisions in the statue, and engage stakeholder groups to solicit their input.  Moved by vice-Chair Hernandez, seconded by Board Member Scancarelli.  Motion passes unanimously.

Vice-Chair Hernandez spoke briefly on AB-3 sponsored by Manuel Perez.  This bill would require the Commission to establish a Renewable Energy Workforce Readiness Program to ensure green collar career placement and advancement opportunities within California's renewable energy manufacturing, construction, installation, maintenance, and operation sectors, targeted towards specific populations, by January 1, 2011. Vice-Chair Hernandez will work with staff to provide an analysis at the next meeting.  Vice-Chair Hernandez provided a report on the legislative timeline.  His report can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/Legislative%20Timeline%201-21-09.ppt 
· Water Utilities’ Issues – Sean Wilson, CPUC Water Division
Ms. Wilson briefed the Board on AB 49.  Although AB 49 is not a low-income bill, the bill requires the state to achieve a 20% reduction in urban per capita water usage in California by December 31, 2020.  Ms. Wilson mentioned that the Order Instituting Investigation (OII) is at the second phase.  A draft scoping memo has been issued and one of the issues being addressed is water conservation programs directed specifically to the low-income community.  
· Life Line Telephone Program – Kelly Hymes, CPUC

Ms. Hymes provided an update on the Lifeline Program, noting that a Proposed Decision on the Public Purpose Programs docket reviewing LifeLine will be issued around January 29th, 2009.  Ms. Hymes presentation can be viewed and downloaded at:

http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF2CE4.ppt  
Item 7: LIOB Subcommittee Report (Discussion Item)
· Workforce Education and Training Subcommittee – Board Members Hernandez and Hobbs
Vice-Chair Hernandez discussed the progress on workforce education and training.  He mentioned that there is a large opportunity for education funding and one of his top priorities is to meet and coordinate with the utilities on how to utilize these funds.  Vice-Chair Hernandez will keep the Board informed on any progress.
Item 8: Update: Statewide Marketing, Education, and Outreach Task Force – Board Member Rick Hobbs (Informational/Discussion Item)

Keri Bolding, the Commission’s Senior Communications Advisor, gave a presentation on California’s Plan to Engage Consumers in Efficiency - Integrating Statewide Marketing, Education and Outreach to Maximize Energy Savings.  Ms. Bolding noted that the State agencies engaging in this effort are the California Energy Commission, Air Resources Board, Department of Water Resources, Department of Conservation, as well as the Governor’s Office.  She emphasized that the LIOB serves an important role in this effort by guiding the task force on the low income community priorities that are outlined in the plan.  The task force will update the LIOB on any new developments.  Ms. Bolding’s full report and presentation can be viewed and downloaded at:  http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF2CF0.pdf 
Item 9:  Follow Up: Presentation from GRID Alternatives Program Managers for Low Income Single Family Home SCI Program – Facilitated by CPUC Staff (Informational Item)

Mr. Stan Greschner, Director of Grid Alternatives, gave a presentation on the Solar Affordable Housing Program.  Mr. Greschner noted that since 2004, GRID Alternatives has installed over 190 solar systems.  Mr. Greschner’s presentation can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF2CF9.pdf 
Item 10: Utilities’ Reports – Utility Representatives (Informational/Discussion Items)
· Follow Up: Presentation and Overview of Capitation Fee Process and Negotiations Procedures
Ms. Fontes, PG&E, on behalf of the IOUs provided an overview and history of the CARE capitation fee.  Ms. Fontes reported that PG&E has 104 agencies that receive payment for processing CARE applications, SoCalGas has 28, SCE has 148 and SDG&E has 58.  Ms. Fontes provided a breakdown of the agencies and the reimbursement levels.   
· PG&E does not negotiate and that all COCs receive the full $15 capitation fee. 
· SoCalGas agencies complete a questionnaire which indicates incremental cost per successful enrollment and the fee is negotiated.  
· SCE’s agencies are advised on how the program works and the fee structure. Based on this information agencies submit and SCE accepts proposals of $15 or below
· SDG&E’s agencies proactively seek enrollments beyond “walk ins” and therefore incur greater expenses. To offset these expenses, SDG&E negotiates a higher fee. 
Ms. Fontes mentioned that some of the tools the utilities use for engaging CBOs are-kick-off meetings quarterly regional meetings, on-site visits, training sessions, sponsorships at outreach events, event give-aways, brochures, etc.
Chair Wimbley inquired if the utilities provide advance funding for start up agencies to which Ms. Fontes responded that PG&E does not provide funds for start up agencies, and the decision specifies that the fee is for new enrollment and not for supporting a start up agency.

Board Member Juarez applauded PG&E for paying the full $15.  She pointed out the costs of the CBOs in implementing these programs have gone up and $15 does not cover the costs.  Also the fee structure should be more consistent so that the agencies receive the full $15 for each application.  
Chair Wimbley inquired whether the Commission has discretion on the maximum capitation fee that the utilities can provide. He also expressed the need to develop some criteria which could be applied to utilities consistently across the board on negotiating agreements with agencies.  Mr. Lawless, SDG&E, responded that the Commission set a $15 capitation fee limit about one and a half years ago.  
Mr. Lawless reported that SDG&E received about 1,500 – 2,000 enrollments from capitation fees based agencies.  Noting that SDG&E lowered the fee, Mr. Lawless pointed out that it doubled the participation level in the program and most recently SDG&E received approximately 6,000 enrollments through capitation.  Chair Wimbley applauded this effort but pointed out that despite not negotiating its capitation fee, PG&E is able to pay $15 to agencies in its territory.  He expressed concern that the negotiating criteria used by the utilities are unclear.
Commissioner Grueneich explained that the Commission allows utilities to set their own criteria subject to the $15 ceiling on the capitation fees.  Changing the current process would require submitting a Petition for Modification to either raise the capitation fee or set mandatory consistent requirements.  Another option to address this issue would be a voluntarily agreement, by the utilities, to offer consistent fees.

Mr. Parkhill reported that SCE sent a letter to their contractors announcing that the $15 rate was available to them.  He noted that most of their contractors currently receive the $12 fee, but SCE is committed to re-visit this issue with their contractors.
Board Member Williams asked whether the SDG&E contractors receiving the $5 capitation fee were non-profit agencies and what the impact of increasing the fess would be.  Mr. Lawless replied that all of their agencies were non-profit and paying all the agencies $15 would cost an extra $60,000.
Commissioner Grueneich asked each utility what amount of money is spent annually on capitation fees.  Ms. Fontes, PG&E, replied that capitation was part of the outreach budget and was set at $100,000 but reached $65,000, last year.  Mr. Lawless did not have these numbers for SDG&E or SCG.  Mr. Parkhill stated that for Edison it was approximately $85,000

Chair Wimbley asked the utilities to develop a trend analysis for the last 3 years on how these funds have changed over the years.  The analysis should include any increase or decrease as well as the reason for any changes.  He also asked that the analysis include the profiles of the organization that are funded at $5.00 vs. $15, including size, scale, the type of non-profit and the services provided.

Item 11:  Miscellaneous Staff Reports – CPUC Staff (Informational/Discussion Items)
· Follow Up:  Customer Shut-Offs / Adverse Consequences due to Disconnects – Energy Division Staff
Due to the complexity of the issue and the time constraints of the meeting, Commissioner Grueneich suggested that the Board review the information in the packet and forward any concerns or suggestions to Kelly Hymes.  The Board should also consider whether this item should be a discussion item or an action item.   The Board agreed to postpone this issue for the March LIOB meeting.  http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF2D17.ppt 
PG&E reported that it had experienced an increase in the total number of shut-offs, ranging from 15% to 20% year over year.  SCE noted that it tracks shut offs monthly and annually.  During 2007-2008 it witnessed a 10% increase in customers receiving termination notices and 9.7% more disconnects in 2008 as compared to 2007.
Board Member Bautista asked whether foreclosures play a part in the shut-offs.  Mr. Tran-Hagos stated foreclosure information is not disclosed to the utilities; thus the utilities are unable to determine whether the property is foreclosed or not.

Julia Marquez of SCE noted that when a customer calls regarding payment of their account, SCE tries to work with the customer and encourages customers to contact them for assistance or payment arrangement to avoid disconnection.

Chair Wimbley asked the utilities to provide a presentation to the Board covering: 1) the number of disconnections; 2) trends in disconnections; and 3) steps the utilities are taking to assist customers during these difficult times.

· Follow Up:  Confidentiality Requirements for Water Customer Data Sharing – Sean Wilson, Water Division

Due to limited time this item was moved to the next LIOB meeting.
Item 12: Approval of Prior Minutes and Date & Agenda for Next Meeting - Sarita Sarvate, CPUC Energy Division (Standing Item)
The Board suggested meeting on March 24, 2009.  The LIOB meeting will be in Los Angeles, CA 

Motion by Chair Wimbley: To approve the September 17, 2008 LIOB minutes, moved by Board Member Lopez, seconded by Board Member Bautista.  Motion passed unanimously. 
The Board agreed to include the following items (in addition to standing items) on the next LIOB meeting agenda:

· Report from the utilities on implementation efforts for 09-11 PY
· Legislation on SB 14 Bill Analysis and Recommendation/Discussion that the Board will provide
· Capitation Contracts
· Strategic Objectives – Standing Update 
· Board Member – Standing Items 

The Board thanked Rick Hobbs for all of his work and input during his tenure with the LIOB.
Adjournment: There being no further business to come before the Board, Chair Wimbley 
adjourned the meeting at 4:30pm[image: image1.png]
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